
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

March 28, 2018
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:05 a.m., on Wednesday, March 28, 2018, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            *James Anderson
James Gross

Stephen Libhart

Bennett Chotiner
James Helsel

Keith Rodgers

Don Geistwhite
William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk
*Mr. Anderson was not present when Roll Call was taken.
 

Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Tom Nehilla (Barley), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director of IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are  thirteen items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000, and items that were ratified and carried over from the January and February Board meetings where action could not be taken because there was not a quorum:

1. Minutes of the December 6, 2017 Board meeting

2. Minutes of the January 31, 2018 Board Meeting
3. Minutes of the February 28, 2018 Board Meeting

4. Barnstormers Fly-In Breakfast Agreement, GRA

5. Corvette Club Agreement, CXY

6. 2018 Legislative Priorities

7. Ratification of Shenandoah Personal Communications, Water Tower Lease

8. Ratification of Lyft Agreement
9. Ratification/Construct Taxiway, Phase 1 (Supplemental), FCRA

10. Ratification/Stormwater Compliance Evaluation, HIA

11. Ratification/Easement, Verizon, HIA

12. Ratification/Thanks Again Loyalty Program

13. HVAC Agreement, CXY

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Helsel and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee:

a)
RFP for Legal Services:  Mr. Libhart said that SARAA submitted an RFP seeking firms to provide a full range of legal services to the Airport Authority.  Responses were received from eight law firms.  A three member committee consisting of the SARAA Board Chairman and executive staff reviewed and scored all the responses.  After reviewing all proposals the selection committee recommends that SARAA engage the law firm of Post & Schell as primary solicitor to the Airport Authority.  The selection committee also recommends that SARAA engage Pillar + Aught to provide legal services supplemental to the services provided by Post & Schell.  As is current practice, the law firm of Kaplan Kirsch Rockwell will continue to be used as needed to provide special legal assistance with emphasis on airport/aviation law issues.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board  (1) Authorize the Executive Director to execute an Engagement Letter with Post & Schell for a five year term with (2) two-year options terms to provide general legal services to the Airport Authority; and (2) Authorize the Executive Director to execute an Engagement Letter with Pillar + Aught for a five year term with (2) two-year options to provide legal services supplemental to the services provided by Post & Schell; specifically real estate and property development, labor negotiations, personnel/employment issues, law enforcement and emergency services.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved. 
Airport Development Committee:

a)
UPS Air Cargo, Third Amendment to Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Third Amendment to the Airline Operating Agreement between SARAA and United Parcel Service Co.  UPS has requested to use parking spot 6, located on the cargo apron, on a permanent basis through the end of their agreement, ending in December 2019.  By leasing increased square footage at Spot 6, UPS’s cargo apron area lease payment to SARAA will increase from $8,353.32 to $12,291.29 per month.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a Third Amendment to the Airline Operating Agreement between SARAA and United Parcel Service Co, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the lease amendment.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.


b)
Bidding/Construction Administration Consulting Services/Restrooms, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that in August, 2017, SARAA entered into an agreement with The Sheward Partnership (TSP) to provide architectural and engineering design services for the public restroom renovations at HIA.  TSP has completed the required work and has provided SARAA with construction documentation for a single set of men’s, women’s and companion care restroom facilities.  To advance the project and proceed to the next phase, SARAA has asked TSP to provide additional design documentation, bidding and construction phase services.  The source of funding for the project will be SARAA operating funds.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board award a contract not to exceed $52,360 to The Sheward Partnership, LLC to provide final construction documents and specifications as well as bidding and construction phase services for the renovations to the prototype bathroom design at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.

c)
Shuttle Bus Purchase:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one (1) 19-passenger shuttle bus in the amount of $89,400 for transporting airport parking customers to and from the passenger terminal at HIA from the long-term parking lot.  The vehicle being replaced is described as a 2011 Chevrolet 14-passenger shuttle bus that has accrued in excess of 300,000 miles.  The early year purchase request is recommended to combat the long lead time required for delivery estimated at 120-150 days.  Funding for this project was approved as part of the 2018 Capital Improvement Budget and will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one (1) 19-passenger shuttle bus in the amount of $89,400 for transporting airport parking customers to and from the passenger terminal at HIA from the long-term parking lot.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.

d)
Air National Guard Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a new ground lease between SARAA and the Department of the Air Force for 50.272 acres of SARAA owned property utilized by the Pennsylvania Air National Guard, 193 Special Operations Wing.  The term of the lease is being extended beyond the 29 years remaining on the existing lease by adding an additional 21 years to the term (50 years total) beginning on October 1, 2013 and ending on September 30, 2063.   The lease term extension is needed because military installations situated on leased property are prevented from programming capital improvement projects (MILCON) twenty five years before lease expiration.  If the ground lease term is not extended, the 193rd SOW will be locked out from planning or constructing capital improvement or expansion projects beginning in 2017.  The SARAA Board of Director previously approved an earlier version of the new lease on July 27, 2016.  However, Board approval is now required for a revised version due to changes that the Air Force has made to its standard language.  The Department of the Air Force will pay SARAA one dollar in consideration for the lease.  SARAA will also incur some legal costs associated with review and negotiation of the lease.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a new ground lease between SARAA and the Department of the Air Force for 50.272 acres of SARAA owned property utilized by the Pennsylvania Air National Gard, 193rd Special Operations Wing, subject to final negotiations, review by SARAA legal counsel, and concurrence of the FAA and Secretary of the Air Force.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.    


e)
Auntie Anne’s Assignment of Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a lease assignment for Auntie Anne’s from Anna Purna Two, Inc. to Sri Sai Devi Restaurant, LLC.  The current lease for Auntie Anne’s is with Annpurna Two, Inc., a PA registered Corporation owned by Devang Patel.  Mr. Patel would like to sell his Auntie Anne’s franchise to Sri Sai Devi Restaurants, LLC, a Pennsylvania Limited Liability company owned by Atreia Sindiri.  Auntie Anne’s has approved the sale of the franchise from Mr. Patel to Mr. Sindiri.  SARAA anticipates no funding impact as a result of this action.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve a lease assignment for Auntie Anne’s from Anna Purna Two, Inc. to Sri Sai Devi Restaurant, LLC , and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the lease assignment.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Helsel and unanimously approved.


f)
Linden Center/Sanitary Easement & Right-of-Way:   Mr. Edwards reported that SARAA owns a portion of land (1.76 acres) located west of Meade Avenue that SARAA leased to the Linden Center in 2008.  During the site work phase of the Linden Center improvement plan, Linden constructed sewer facilities which were later extended to CVS per the approved land development plan.  Now that the system is fully operational, the Lower Swatara Municipal Authority desires that the entire sanitary sewer system be permanently dedicated to the Township to become part of the Township’s overall sanitary sewer system.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board authorize the Executive Director to execute a Sanitary Sewer Easement and Right-of-Way agreement between SARAA and the Municipal Authority of Lower Swatara Township.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  

g)
Lawn Service Contract/HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to execute a proposal in an amount of $18,880.00 from Mountaintop Contracting, LLC for lawn services on the landside and remote properties at HIA.   SARAA contracts the mowing of the landside lawn areas and the properties acquired in Middletown through the noise abatement project.   Three quotes were received, with Mountaintop being the low bidder.  Mountaintop has satisfactorily performed these services since 2015.  Their most recent contract in 2017 was at a total cost of $14,760.00.   Funding for this work is included in the SARAA operating budget.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute a proposal in an amount of $18,880.00 from Mountaintop Contracting, LLC for lawn services on the landside and remote properties at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  

Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through February, 2018):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were .4% ahead of budgeted projections.  Total Operating Expenses were 3.3% below budgeted projections.  After factoring in the non-operating items, this leaves a Total Variance to the budget of approximately $1.2 million dollars.  Senior Bond Debt coverage ratio is strong at 1.4 over a requirement of 1.25. Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were down .6% year-to-date.  Total Car Rental Sales are up 3.6% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up 1.5%.  Mr. Edwards also said the audit went very well and this will be on the April agenda.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
The following projects are scheduled to start work in April:  Rehab Runway, HIA, Phase 4; HIA Building 514 Roof Replacement; and FCRA/Installation of AWOS Weather Station.
Status of Private Development Projects:

Met-Ed:  Met-Ed will provide permanent electrical service to both the hotel and the AvFlight FBO Office building on Thursday, March 29th.  
AvFlight Office & Hangar:  The interior of the building is essentially complete.  The projected completion date is mid-April.     
Shaner Hotel Group:  High Construction is continuing with interior work on all floors. Shaner’s projected completion date is August 2018.
North 29 Enterprise Storage Facility:  The erection of the pre-engineered service bays will be completed in March.  The projected completion date for the pre-delivery facility is July 1, 2018.

c)
Enplanement Report:    Mr. Edwards reported that Total Enplaned Passengers for February were up almost 2% vs. last year.  The year-to-date Load Factor was down slightly, Seat Capacity is up, Cargo Tonnage was up 12.9% and Commercial Landed Weight was up 10.4%.  MDT Operations are up 1% year-to-date, and Capital City Airport was down 1% year-to-date.
Allegiant Service:  The Allegiant seasonal service to Myrtle Beach continues next week. 
Airport Gaming:   Mr. Libhart asked that the Airport Gaming be put on the April Airport Operations Committee agenda for discussion regarding policy.
Executive Session:  

Mr. Libhart convened an Executive Session at 8:41 a.m. to discuss litigation.  

Mr. Libhart reconvened the public Board meeting at 8:58 a.m.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board authorize the Executive Director to sign the Settlement and Release Agreement between Greylag Corporation, Lisa Lake Limited Partnership and Stratos Housing Corporations and SARAA.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Van Newkirk and unanimously approved.
Public Comments:  None.
Board Member Comments:

Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk commented that she was very impressed with the Airport Gaming presentation at the Board Planning Session.
Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked Mr. Nehilla for his service.

Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner commented that HIA is a very well run airport and he thanked the staff.

Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart thanked Mr. Nehilla for his service.
He also welcomed Mr. Winfield back.
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, April 25, 2018, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9.00 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary

Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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